Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on May 11, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Perron, Ralston, Mielke, Grob

Also present:  City Attorney Thomas Lehmann, Building Official Russ Wahl, Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Mielke) to accept the April 13, 2010 minutes with the following corrections: under Staff Comment for Building Official Russ Wahl: Mr. Wahl informed the council Kevin Lynch will be asking for a temporary Certificate of Occupancy.  Also, under Staff Comment for City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle: Mrs. Bruestle informed the city council an individual is seeking a permit to solicit door-to-door within the city.  There being no further discussion, minutes passed 5-0.
Approval of Agenda:  Ralston motion to approve the agenda, seconded by Perron, with the following additions/corrections:  Addition of 212.01 for the Xcel Energy lighting bill for the city street lights.  Also, under disbursements, Russ Wahl’s salary will be replaced with 80% building permit fees and plan check fees to describe the method he receives payment for the services he provides within the City of Mendota.  Also, 1d. Moment of Silence will be added to the agenda, 2.5 Ben Kruger Providing an Update for the Skatepark Plans within the Mendota Park, as well as 10.5 Six-Month Performance Review of City Clerk, which will take place as a closed meeting as it is a personnel issue.        Passed 5-0.

Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed by all in attendance during the council meeting to recognize the loss of two long-time Mendota residents, who will be greatly missed:  Gladys Robinette and Sherri Radke.  Mayor Golias illustrated the contributions both Gladys and Sherri made to the City of Mendota, as well as their sincere, kind-heartedness that exemplifies what it means to be a true neighbor.
Disbursements:  Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Ralston to approve payment of the following claims:

General Fund:

Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge


$1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees



$2.500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$   802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police and Fire


$6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson



$   140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$   212.01

BDM Consulting Engineers—Submit I/I Form

$     84.00

Dakota County—Maintenance of Accuvotes


$   300.00

T-Mobile—Phone service April/May



$     97.28

Russ Wahl—80% Permit Fees & Plan Check Fee

$3,491.59

IRS—Unemployment Insurance



$   321.36

Total Repair—Sweep Streets




$   840.00

Paychex—payroll services & taxes



$   105.42

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$   323.22

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$   323.22

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Expenses/Copies


$     14.09

Enterprise Fund:

Aqua Care—Maintain Park Pond



$   840.00

Nitti Sanitation—Park April/May Garbage P/U

$     69.34

Xcel Energy—Park Lights




$       5.72

Jim Grob—Park Commissioner



$   120.00

Olin Grass Cutting





$   750.00

Tom Lehmann will continue contact with Mark Babcock regarding the billing for the 2009 audit.
Passed 5-0.

Skate Park Update Provided by Ben Kruger:  Ben Kruger provided the City Council with more detailed information regarding the dimensions and costs associated with the skate park to be placed where the volleyball sand court is within Veteran’s Park.  Mr. Kruger stated the concrete would cost approximately $11,000 for 83 yards of concrete, which would cover 86’ x 78’ x 4” thick.  The rebar and labor would be additional costs.  Council member Ralston suggested Mr. Kruger inquire into using fiber mesh instead of rebar to provide a reduction in costs.  Mr. Kruger also stated the ramps for the skate park would cost approximately $8,000-$9,000, some ramps being already assembled and some requiring assembly.  The council was in agreement volunteer help could be utilized for the construction of the skate park, as well as the assembling of equipment within the skate park; however, and experienced, licensed, bonded professional is needed to oversee the project to ensure the structural integrity of the skate park.  Mayor Golias inquired as to the amount of donations received thus far.  Mr. Kruger commented he has not begun requesting donations, as he is still formulating the cost associated with the skate park.  During the previous council meeting, the council was concerned with liability issues relating to skate park.  Clerk Bruestle informed the council if the ramps and structures are less than 48”, the city will not be charged any additional premiums.  Mr. Kruger will continue to update the council on his progress related to the skate park plans.
I/I Reduction Projects to be completed by SM Henches:  The Majority of the projects send out for bid by SM Henches were located on private property.  Council Member Ralston stated the city should not be held accountable to repair/replace clean out caps on pips located on private property.  After much discussion, the council agreed the city would direct the remaining I/I surcharge requirement of $2,593.29 toward purchasing the materials needed for repairs based on the 2008 smoke test(such as caps and plugs) and provide the supplies to the homeowner for completion.  The uncovered clean out pipes located in the parking lots of Landmark Fence and the Post Office were of concern to the city council.  The council agreed, due to the complexity involved with the drain being embedded into the asphalt, level with the ground, the property owners would have to “plug” the drain at their own expense; if the property owner is unwilling to perform the necessary work, the city will perform the necessary work and assess the property owner.  The city clerk will contact Metropolitan Council to determine if the above materials and labor would qualify towards the remaining I/I surcharge requirements.
Resolution 10-04, MN/Dot Release of T.H. 110 Frontage Road to the City of Mendota Heights:  It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to approve Resolution 10-04, to release T.H. 110 frontage road to the City of Mendota Heights, as Mendota would still have access to T.H. 110 if the land located by Lake Augusta were to become developed.  Passed 5-0.

Approve Conditional Use Permit for Lucky’s 13 Pub:  The city council tabled the approval of the conditional use permit due to Lucky’s 13 Pub not providing a plan for a trash enclosure by the May 11, 2010 council meeting, as well as neglecting to place boulders along the bike trail to prevent customers from driving over the bike trail.  The city clerk will contact Lucky’s 13 Pub regarding the above requirements.
Approve Resolution 10-05:  Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to approve Resolution 10-05 to participate in a county wide Hazard Mitigation Planning Process.  Passed 5-0.

Select Election Judges for the 2010 General Election:  It was moved (Mielke/Grob) to approve the selection of the following individuals to serve as potential election judges for the 2010 General Election:

Joan Perron


Alan Ralston

Donna Wanshura

Melanie Rasmussen

Jan Golias


Audrey Adelman
Passed 3-2, Perron and Ralston abstained.
Public Comment:  Public comment was opened at 8:35 p.m.  The owner of the Joke Joint, a comedy club recently opened in Lilydale, introduced himself to the city council.  He stated he has a comedy establishment in Bloomington, and opened a second location in Lilydale three months ago.  The Joke Joint has comedy shows Thursdays at 8:00 p.m., Fridays 8:00 p.m. and 10:30 p.m., Saturdays 7:30 and 10:00 p.m. and open mike night on Sundays at 7:30p.m.  The Joke Joint has a full bar, and will provide food within the next couple of months.  The owner pointed out his establishment has a money back guarantee, if not satisfied; you will be reimbursed or can attend another performance.

Public comment was closed at 8:39 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Grob:  Mr. Grob commented while dialing 911, his call was directed to the airport, then transferred to the Dakota County Service Center, rather than sent directly to the Dakota County Service Center.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated due to his call originating from a cell phone, the signal was picked up from a tower on the other side of the river, thus directing the call to the airport.  Mr. Grob requested the city clerk contact local businesses regarding Noise/Outdoor Variance Permits for Mendota Days.  Mr. Grob informed the council Jimmy Tousnot will provide a bucket truck to be used for tree trimming/removal within Veteran’s Park at no charge to the city.  Mr. Grob will inform the council when he will be provided with the use of the bucket truck.
Council Member Mielke:  Mr. Mielke stated he attended the April 20, 2010 Mendota Heights City Council meeting to be available for questions/comments regarding the police/fire repayment schedule.  Mr. Mielke stated the Mendota Heights City Council approved the repayment schedule based on the letter Mr. Mielke submitted outlining the steps the City of Mendota will take to ensure repayment of past police/fire services.  Mr. Mielke informed the city council Danny Dahlberg, Road Commissioner, will regrade upper D Street within the next week.
Alan Ralston:  On Wednesday, May 5, 2010, Mr. Ralston provided the halyard (rope) for the Mendota Heights Fire Department to secure to the flag pole located near the Mendota Historic Jail.  Mr. Ralston obtained a U.S.A. Flag, and informed the council the VFW will provide the city with a State of Minnesota flag.  The City Clerk will send a thank you note, signed by the Mayor, to the Mendota Heights Fire Department for their donation of time and effort in ensuring the City of Mendota proudly displays the State of Minnesota flag and Unites States of America flag.  Mr. Ralston informed the city council, according to federal U.S.A. flag protocol, U.S.A. flags must be directly illuminated if they are raised at night.  The city council concurred; the City of Mendota will keep the flag raised 24 hours a day as long as no complaints are received.  Mr. Ralston also observed the road construction on Highway 13, which encompasses PVC pipe being laid within the ditch along Highway 13 and rock placed over the PVC pipe to filter the water before it enters the pipe then into the storm water system.  Chief Aschenbrenner informed the city council he spoke with the project manager of the road construction, and was told the road would not be complete for 4-6 weeks.

Council Member Perron:  Mrs. Perron informed the council is any Mendota residents would like to be in the Mendota Days Parade they should contact either Jerry Schmit or Nancy Whalen.  Mrs. Perron also provided the council with a bid from Meridian Tree for the removal of the dead trees within Veteran’s park totaling $2,100, and $650.00 for the cleanup and disposal of the trees as well as grinding the stumps.  Mrs. Perron informed the council Willard Perron would be willing to cut the dead trees, and community residents would help with the cutting and removal of the dead trees.
Mayor Golias:  No Comment.

Staff Comment:
Building Official Russ Wahl:  Mr. Wahl informed the council Kevin Lynch will request a temporary Certificate of Occupancy.  Also, Mrs. Julie Rosen has submitted Phase 2 for 1226 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Mr. Wahl will ensure a silt fence is in place.
Chief Aschenbrenner:  Mr. Aschenbrenner informed the council he represented the City of Mendota during a key resources meeting to ensure the resources within Mendota were identified during the planning stage.  Mr. Aschenbrenner also informed the council the Mendota Heights Special Operations Team will give a short presentation of the services they offer to other communities/countries during times of crisis.  The presentation will take place during the Mendota Heights City Council meeting on May 18, 2010.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann: Mr. Lehmann informed the council Mr. Brandon Smith has requested his attorney inquire into the building permit obtained for 1226 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Mr. Lehmann will remain in contact with Mr. Smith’s attorney and provide any necessary information.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Mrs. Bruestle informed the council the MS4 Audit will take place on June 2, 2010 at 9:00 a.m.  Mrs. Bruestle requested Mr. Wahl attend the meeting also to answer any questions that may arise regarding construction/post-construction procedures as they relate to storm water management practices.  Mrs. Bruestle also informed the council the Floodplain maps have been rescinded and the floodplain ordinance will be re-submitted within the next 14 months.  Mrs. Bruestle contacted Lisa Henning with the CDA regarding the warming house grant.  An RFP will be provided to the city during the first week of June, at which point the CDA needs 2 bids in order to keep the process moving.  Mrs. Bruestle informed the council she will be out of town during the next DNR Work Group meeting to be held on June 22, from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. at the Lilydale City Hall.  Mrs. Bruestle will provide Mr. Ralston with the information, should he wish to attend.  Mrs. Bruestle informed the council Axel’s has not paid the $1,011.12 for the removal of grease from the main line.  The clerk will follow up with Axel’s regarding the payment.
The Public Meeting was closed at 9:27p.m. in order to complete the six month review for the City Clerk, Jennifer Bruestle during a closed meeting.  During the meeting, it was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to increase the clerk’s salary from $8,400/year to $12,000/year effective June 1, 2010; furthermore, the increase in salary is not retroactive. Passed 4-0.

The closed meeting concluded at 9:36 p.m.

There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to adjourn the meeting at 9:36 p.m.  Passed 4-0.
